

Free markets. Real solutions.

R STREET SHORTS NO. 59 July 2018

BARRIERS TO REENTRY AND THEIR DISPARATE IMPACT ON WOMEN

Jesse Kelley

INTRODUCTION

n the last 30 years, the number of women in prison grew at a rate of 1.5 times that of men.¹ Yet despite the fact that they now comprise the most rapidly growing group of ex-offenders in the United States,² reentry programs are not being tailored to support their particular needs. While there are some similarities between male and female offenders, there are also circumstances particular to women that not only cause them to run afoul of the law³ but also then to require additional resources and support to aid in their rehabilitation and eventual reentry to society. For these reasons, by examining barriers with a specific concentration on the female experience, society can begin to help promote healthy and effective community reintegration for formerly incarcerated women.

HEALTH-RELATED ISSUES

It is now widely understood that most formerly incarcerated people have health conditions that require treatment or management, including mental health maladies. Indeed, fifteen percent of men and more than 33 percent of women report a diagnosis of depression or other mental illness but

the actual frequency of mental health conditions for the formerly incarcerated could be up to double the self-reported amount.⁴

Despite such prevalence, prisons and jails do not always provide adequate treatment during incarceration and once a person is released, access to healthcare is further curtailed.⁵ Only two-thirds of men and three-quarters of women with physical health conditions receive treatment while in prison, and eight to ten months post-release that number falls to one-half of men and 6 in 10 women.⁶ Furthermore, about 60 percent of men and women with mental health conditions receive mental health treatment in prison, and again after less than a year of being released, treatment levels fall to 50 percent of men and 40 percent of women.⁷

Impacts of Abuse on Women's Health

Such issues are exacerbated for women in particular, as the road to incarceration is often peppered with abuse, drug use and untreated mental illness. According to data and statistics compiled by the National Resource Center on Justice Involved Women, up to 98 percent of incarcerated women have experienced trauma in their lives, 73 percent have a mental health problem and up to 50 percent were homeless in the month before their arrest.⁸

Further, histories of abuse often mean that formerly incarcerated women have been living in environments with a heightened risk for sexually transmitted infections (STIs), such as hepatitis B and C infections and HIV.⁹ For example, when compared with men, women are more likely to report drug use one month before an offense, which places them at heightened risk for HIV transmission. For this reason, the prevalence of HIV among formerly incarcerated women appears to be higher than that of previously jailed men.¹⁰

Lacking Sanitation and Hygiene in Women's Facilities

In addition to these larger issues, women also face more mundane challenges to their physical health and hygiene while incarcerated. Recently, recognition of the lack of access to feminine hygiene products in prisons and jails has created a wave of legislation in state legislatures aiming to supply inmates with hygiene products and raise awareness about the widespread nature of the issue. However, for formerly incarcerated women, lasting effects of inadequate feminine hygiene can manifest as severe medical conditions, like toxic shock syndrome or even infertility.

Unfortunately, due to the prevalence of STIs combined with the unhygienic practices caused by lacking resources during menstruation, formerly incarcerated women are often forced into more significant healthcare issues with little to no direction or assistance.

This cycle often continues outside prison walls. Once released, many formerly incarcerated women do not seek healthcare at a level commensurate with their needs, primarily because of financial barriers such as poverty and a lack of health insurance. Moreover, for women, such personal needs are often placed on the back burner because of the sheer number of more pressing priorities that demand their attention once released, such as securing housing, addressing substance use, finding financial support and reunifying with family.

LACKING ACCESS TO JOB TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT

For most formerly incarcerated people, reentry occurs between ages 25 and 54—the very time in life when society expects a person to have obtained full-time employment. ¹³ While more than 80 percent of the general population in this age range is employed, only 33 percent of all formerly incarcerated people find employment within the first year after being released. ¹⁴

Those first months of post-release living are the most critical in determining how successful reentry will be. In fact, a 2015 Manhattan Institute study found that formerly incarcerated people who quickly gained employment after release were 20 percent less likely to reoffend than those who remained unemployed.¹⁵

However, with limited education and work experience, finding employment after release is difficult. According to several studies, about 70 percent of formerly incarcerated people have not completed high school. ¹⁶ Moreover, because of their criminal histories, many formerly jailed people are viewed negatively by former employers, and the combination of a limited professional network and an obvious résumé gap can make it very difficult even to obtain an interview.

Although these issues certainly affect formerly incarcerated men, the numbers are far bleaker for women. For example, a 2008 Urban Institute study found that eight to ten months after release, over 50 percent of men were employed but only one-third of women were. Furthermore, the study found that men reported better employment outcomes than women and had worked for more total months since release.¹⁷

The reasons for such disparity in opportunity are varied and complex but one factor that contributes is the archaic but nevertheless prevalent bias that automatically presumes that women are incompetent or underqualified, particularly in certain professions. The Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (PNAS) found distinct biases toward women

candidates. 18 When hiring managers had to choose between an equal mix of men and women for a math-based task, managers preferred male candidates, based on their paper qualifications alone.

Researchers at Arizona State University polled roughly 50 employers about hypothetical job applicants, including men and women who had the exact same criminal record. The employers reported that they would have called back about 57 percent of the men for an interview, but only 30 percent of women.¹⁹

Alas, even once hired, over 40 percent of women in the United States say they have faced discrimination because of their gender. Those with criminal histories are both underemployed and unemployed, work fewer hours and make less per hour than their male counterparts. Moreover, formerly incarcerated women are often employed in nonpermanent, low-level or entry-level occupations with little chance for advancement. Alas contents of the contents of the same of the contents of th

Examining the types of jobs formerly incarcerated women are applying for can potentially shed some light on why men are more successful in finding employment after release. Jamie Gullen, an attorney in the Employment Unit at Community Legal Services of Pennsylvania, believes that women are more likely to apply for work in the retail and healthcare fields, both of which rely heavily on criminal background checks.²² For example, according to the National Retail Federation, 87 percent of retailers in the United States use criminal background checks as part of their hiring process.²³

Men, on the other hand, tend to apply for jobs in the construction, transportation and manufacturing industries, which are less likely to rely on background checks and thus more likely to hire formerly incarcerated individuals.²⁴ These fields, however, are less accessible to women because of stereotypes about women's abilities held by employers and coworkers and because of the difficulty mothers in particular have with the daily working hours this type of work requires.

What's more, those few women who are hired to work in construction or manufacturing are often subject to gender stereotypes that make it harder to maintain jobs, such as employer assumptions about actual or perceived caregiving responsibilities or women's physical capabilities in the field.²⁵

Such discrimination against employees based on their responsibilities to care for family members is referred to as Family Responsibilities Discrimination (FRD). The practice most commonly occurs against pregnant women and mothers of young children. In the past ten years, social scientists have documented that the most prominent form of

caregiving-motherhood-is a key trigger for gender stereotyping at work.26

Adding to the lack of employment opportunities, nearly half of women in state prisons have not completed high school, sixty percent were not employed full-time when they were arrested and nearly one-third had been receiving some kind of welfare benefits prior to arrest.²⁷ If women are to be successful upon exiting detention, society must be willing to provide mechanisms for them to reenter the community better situated than they were before incarceration.

CONTINUING INVOLVEMENT WITH THE SYSTEM

According to the Bureau of Justice Statistics, between 1975 and 2012, the number of parolees nationwide increased by 495 percent, ensnaring more than 851,000 individuals in the web of post-release supervision. Conditions of parole vary from state to state and case to case. And, while some restrictions seem logical—like complying with all laws—others are less practical and can even be detrimental to successful reentry.

Technical violations punish formerly incarcerated people for behaviors that are not inherently a criminal offense but rather a condition of that person's post-release supervision. If, for example, a parolee does not report for a scheduled office visit, cannot gain employment or neglects to make required payment of court costs, a parole officer can require that individual to return to court to face additional punishment. In some instances, these technical violations lead unnecessarily to reincarceration.

This troubling fact is also made worse by data that suggests that the amount of time in and around the criminal justice system relates directly to a formerly incarcerated person's ability to establish a pattern of successful reentry.²⁸ For example, immediately after release and before gaining employment, a parolee is likely unable to pay the required court costs. And often the already difficult prospect of obtaining employment is exacerbated by the rigorous reporting schedule of in-person office visits with a parole officer. Certainly, the need to check in should not interfere with one's ability to maintain a regular work schedule, particularly when the employment itself is often the only mechanism available for the parolee to earn the money required to cover their court costs. Forced between a rock and a hard place, parolees must skip visits in order to work. In either case, however, the missed payment or the missed visit both constitute individual technical violations.

Continuing Involvement with the Family Court

Such problems of continued involvement with the system are further exacerbated for formerly incarcerated women,

more than 60 percent of whom are mothers.²⁹ Most of those have children under 18. Thus, for women in particular, one of the greatest punishments of incarceration is separation from their children.

Once mothers are detained, departments of human services or human resources control placement of children into family members' homes or into foster care. After the mother's release, reunification of the family is the optimal outcome for all parties involved. However, leaving detention does not automatically guarantee this, as multiple barriers often make it difficult for the mother to satisfy the court that she is "fit" to have her children returned.

Studies have shown that the likelihood of reunification is enhanced when mothers receive a broad range of employment, educational, and family and children's services in addition to substance abuse treatment.30 However, the half-way houses where they often first live immediately after release do not usually accept children, which can lead to a potential loss of parental rights for women who reside there.³¹

Furthermore, even when children are reunited with their mothers post-release, the very process of reunification often requires them to be called to court repeatedly to attend "dependency hearings" meant to determine if the mother can provide a stable environment for a child. Between these hearings and others, mothers can be called to court once every three or four months.

As in the case with overly restrictive parole officer visits, these continuing appearances in court and all of the required hurdles that come along with them often interfere with the employment and stable living environment necessary to prove fitness in the first place. Certainly, periodic reviews of a child's dependency status are useful when used effectively and in moderation but in many cases, allowing mothers to remain out of prison and to participate in community-based alternatives is the best situation for the family.

SUGGESTED POLICIES AND PROGRAMS

Problems associated with separation of mother and child can be minimized by developing and implementing communitybased sentencing schemes instead of incarceration. Sentencing alternatives might include house arrest, half-way houses where mother and child can reside together or day programs in which mothers attend rehabilitation or correctional programs during the day but are permitted to return home at night.

Indeed, research shows that community-based sentencing creates a supportive environment where parents can heal and be held accountable for the consequences of their conviction, while staying with and raising their kids.32 These

sentencing alternatives can also properly address substance use, mental health issues and homelessness, instead of criminalizing behaviors that merit public health interventions.³³

They can also ameliorate barriers to reentry by decreasing the number of women who are incarcerated in the first place. Factors that support limiting incarceration and increasing community-based alternatives include increased mental health and substance abuse treatment;34 more specific supervision than regular probation sentences;35 major cost savings compared to full incarceration;36 amplified flexibility for judges to deviate from imposing sentences of incarceration;³⁷ and a reduction of overcrowding in jails and prisons.38

Put simply, community-based sentencing is a healthier alternative to incarceration. Mothers are more likely to succeed at treatment for substance abuse and are less likely to return to prison if connection with family is maintained. Furthermore, by remaining connected to their mothers, children have the opportunity to experience healthy childhood development, which contributes to fewer behavioral issues and reduces the likelihood that the cycle of offense and incarceration will continue to the next generation.39

Further, to replace punishment with community-based alternatives is less expensive to communities than incarceration. A study in New York state, for example, found that the impact of community-based alternative reforms has been significant: Since 2009, the increase in alternative referrals saved taxpayers \$5,144 per offender.40 These savings resulted primarily from the fact that community-based drug treatment is less costly than the prison sentences that would have otherwise been imposed.

So far, these programs have already yielded reduced recidivism and increased family preservation. 41 For these reasons, states are passing laws to give judges more leeway in deviating from mandatory sentences, especially for nonviolent offenders. This is largely because of their reductions of prison population and system growth. Since 2000, 29 states have modified or repealed their mandatory sentencing policies.42 By allowing judges to sentence women on a case-bycase basis to community-based intervention programs rather than incarceration, courts can promote punishment that is actually tailored to promote rehabilitation and successful reentry. An added benefit to population reduction is that the quality of care for those who must be incarcerated can be improved, which means that incarcerated women can have access to the appropriate sanitation and healthcare they have heretofore been denied in many cases.

CONCLUSION

Every person who has been incarcerated encounters substantial barriers upon reentering society. However, women

face challenges that are markedly distinctive and thus require equally distinctive approaches. And, since the vast majority of offenses committed by women are relatively minor and non-violent like drug-related charges,43 community-based alternatives can help keep women out of prison in the first place; ensure adequate substance abuse treatment, sanitation and healthcare options for all system-involved women; keep families together and out of the system; and help to obtain—and retain—the necessary employment or education for a more promising future.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Jesse Kelley is a policy analyst and state affairs manager for criminal justice with the R Street Institute. In this role, she supports R Street's criminal justice experts by traveling to states to help lawmakers implement effective public policies related to juvenile justice, post-conviction life and other related topics

ENDNOTES

- 1. "Fact Sheet: Incarcerated Women and Girls," The Sentencing Project, November
- 2. B. E. Salem et al., "At a Crossroads: Reentry Challenges and Healthcare Needs among Homeless Female Ex-Offenders," Journal of Forensic Nursing 9:1 (March 9, 2013), pp. 14-22. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3783031
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Kamala Mallik-Kane and Christy A. Visher, "Health and Prisoner Reentry: How Physical, Mental, and Substance Abuse Conditions Shape the Process of Reintegration," The Urban Institute, February 2008, pp. 28-32, https://www.urban.org/sites/ default/files/publication/31491/411617-Health-and-Prisoner-Reentry.PDF
- 5. Kil Huh et al., "Jails: Inadvertent Health Care Providers," Pew Charitable Trusts, January 2018, p. 7. http://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2018/01/sfh_jails_ vertent health care providers.pdf.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Office of the WA Governor, "No longer 'broken': Pilot program helps incarcerated women overcome trauma," Press Release, Feb. 23, 2018. https://medium.com/wagovernor/no-longer-broken-pilot-program-helps-incarcerated-women-overcome-past-
- 9. Carl Leukefeld et al., "Drug abuse treatment beyond prison walls," Addiction Science & Clinical Practice 5:1 (April 2009), pp. 25-26.
- 11. Nila Bala, "Female prisoners deserve dignity," The Baltimore Sun, June 18, 2018. http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/oped/bs-ed-op-0619-prisoner-dignity-
- 12. Brian Witte, "No tampons in prison? #MeToo helps shed light on the issue," Associated Press, March 29, 2018. http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/sns-bc-us-xgr-
- 13. "Improved Reentry Education," Jobs for the Future, 2017. https://lincs.ed.gov/reentryed/files/tools_pdf/IRE_IU13_Profile 100317.pdf
- 14. John Schmitt and Kris Warner, "Ex offenders and the Labor Market," Center for Economic and Policy Research, November 2010. http://cepr.net/documents/publica-
- 15. Aaron Yelowitz and Christopher Bollinger, "Prison-to-Work: The Benefits of Intensive Job-Search Assistance for Former Inmates," Manhattan Institute, March 26, 2015. https://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/prison-work-5876.htm

- 16. Richard Freeman, "Crime and the Employment of Disadvantaged Youths," Urban Labor Markets and Job Opportunities, From Prison to Home: The Dimensions and Consequences of Prisoner Reentry, The Urban Institute, 1992. https://scholar.harvard. edu/files/freeman/files/crime and employment of disadv youths - ed peterson vroman 92.pdf.
- 17. Mallik-Kane and Visher, pp. 28-32. https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/31491/411617-Health-and-Prisoner-Reentry.PDF.
- 18. Ernesto Reuben et al., "How stereotypes impair women's careers in science," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America (March 25, 2014), pp. 1 and 4. http://www.pnas.org/content/pnas/111/12/4403.full.pdf
- 19. Scott H. Decker et al., "Criminal Stigma, Race, Gender, and Employment: An Expanded Assessment of the Consequences of Imprisonment for Employment," Final Report to the National Institute of Justice 2010-MU-MU-004, 2013, pp. 4-14. http:// thecrimereport.s3.amazonaws.com/2/fb/e/2362/criminal_stigma_race_crime_and unemployment.pdf
- 20. Kim Parker and Cary Funk, "Gender discrimination comes in many forms for today's working women," Pew Research Center, Dec. 14, 2017. http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/12/14/gender-discrimination-comes-in-many-forms-fortodays-working-women.
- 21. Shawn M. Flower, "Employment and Female Offenders: An Update of the Empirical Research," U.S. Department of Justice National Institute of Corrections, November 2010, p. 12. http://www.ncdsv.org/images/NIC_EmploymentAndFemaleOffend-
- 22. Holly Otterbein, "Why female ex-convicts may have a harder time finding work than their male counterparts," Whyy, Sept. 12, 2014. https://whyy.org/articles/whyfemale-ex-convicts-may-have-a-harder-time-finding-work-than-their-male-counter-
- 23. National Retail Federation, "NRF concerned by EEOC ruling on criminal background checks," Press Release, April 25, 2012. https://nrf.com/media/press-releases/ nrf-concerned-eeoc-ruling-criminal-background-checks
- 24. Harry J. Holzer et al., "How willing are employers to hire ex-offenders?", Focus 23:2 (Summer 2004). https://www.irp.wisc.edu/publications/focus/pdfs/foc232h.pdf.
- 25. Joan C. Williams and Stephanie Bornstein, "The Evolution of 'Fred': Family Responsibilities Discrimination and Developments in the Law of Stereotyping and Implicit Bias," Hastings Law Journal 59 (2007). https://repository.uchastings.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/&httpsredir=1&article=1818&contex t=faculty scholarship.
- 26. Stephen Benard et al., Cognitive Bias and the Motherhood Penalty, Hastings Law Journal 59:6 (2008). https://repository.uchastings.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=37 03&context=hastings law journal.
- 27. "Women in the Criminal Justice System," The Sentencing Project, May 1, 2007. https://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Women-in-the-Criminal-Justice-System-Briefing-Sheets.pdf.
- 28. Nathan James, "Offender Reentry: Correctional Statistics, Reintegration into the Community, and Recidivism," Congressional Research Service, Jan. 12, 2015. https://
- 29. Victoria Law." Formerly Incarcerated Moms Fight for Reforms to Save Families." Yes Magazine, March 11, 2016. http://www.yesmagazine.org/peace-justice/formerly- incarcerated-moms-fight-for-reforms-to-save-families-20160311.
- 30. Child Welfare Information Gateway, "Family Reunification: What the Evidence Shows," U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services, June 2006. https://secure.ce-credit. com/articles/101406/family reunification.pdf.
- 31. Angeli R. Rasbury, "Out of Jail, Mothers Struggle to Reclaim Children," WeNews, Sept. 17, 2006, https://womensenews.org/2006/09/out-jail-mothers-struggle-
- 32. "Keeping Kids and Parents Together," Human Impact Partners, March 2018. https://humanimpact.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/HIP_LAcaretakers_2018.pdf.
- 33. Ibid pp. 3 and 33.
- 34. Redonna K. Chandler et al., "Treating Drug Abuse and Addiction in the Criminal Justice System: Improving Public Health and Safety," National Institute of Health, Jan. 14, 2009. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2681083/pdf/nihms101882. pdf.
- 35. "Recidivism Reduction: Community-Based Supervision Alternatives to Incarceration," American Legislative Exchange Council, April 2015. https://www.alec.org/app/ uploads/2015/04/Recidivism-Reduction.pdf.

- 36. Greg Berman, "Alternatives to incarceration are cutting prison numbers, costs and crime," The Guardian, July 4, 2013. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2013/jul/04/alternatives-incarceration-prison-numbers.
- 37. Roger K. Warren, "Evidence-Based Practices and State Sentencing Policy; Ten Policy Initiatives to Reduce Recidivism," Indiana Law Journal 82:5 (2007). https:// www.repository.law.indiana.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1528&context=ilj.
- 38. Angie Wootton, "AB 109 and its Impact on Prison Overcrowding and Recidivism: A Policy Analysis," Themis: Research Journal of Justice Studies and Forensic Science 4 (May 10, 2016). http://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1040&co
- 39.Amy Alexander, "Why Children With Parents in Prison Are Especially Burdened," The Atlantic, Dec. 14, 2015. https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/12/ why-children-with-parents-in-prison-are-especially-burdened/433638
- 40. Mark S. Waller et al., "Testing the Cost Savings of Judicial Diversion: Final Report," Center for Court Intervention, March 2013. http://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/ default/files/documents/NY_Judicial%20Diversion_Cost%20Study.pdf
- 41. Ross D. Parke and Alison Clarke-Stewart. "From Prison to Home: The Effect of Incarceration and Reentry on Children, Families, and Communities," U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services, Dec.1, 2001. https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/effectsparental-incarceration-young-children#Scope
- 42. Joe Russo et al., "Envisioning an Alternative Future for the Corrections Sector Within the U.S. Criminal Justice System," RAND Corporation, 2017. https://www.rand. org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR1700/RR1720/RAND_RR1720.pdf.
- 43. Kasia Malinowska-Sempruch and Olga Rychkova, "The Impact of Drug Policy on Women," Open Society Foundations, Sept. 28, 2016. https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/sites/default/files/impact-drug-policy-women-20160928.pdf.